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Grabenstetten, June 2016 
 
 
Dear Friends of Sabab Lou, 
 
 
For over one year now, the issue of refugees has dominated public discussion. We 
can no longer look away or turn our backs on the reality of the situation. The main 
causes are evident: religious and ethnic disputes, armed conflicts, as well as 
economic hardship and poverty. In sub-Saharan African countries, rich, industrialized 
nations and international aid agencies have been working for decades to fight 
poverty but with little or no success. Instead, over 100 million more people there live 
under the poverty line in comparison to 1990. The rising flood of refugees coming 
from these countries has now reached German cities and communities. 
 
What can we do in order to solve this problem in a sustainable manner? We fight 
poverty there where it begins; inside the poor countries themselves. To put it into 
even more concrete terms, we create jobs in agriculture. With our projects, people 
are able to earn their own income and develop prospects for the future. For example, 
the residents of four rural villages in The Gambia, one of the world’s poorest 
countries, can make a living through the cultivation of vegetables, or, the villagers of 
five communities in the poor northeastern region of Ghana can generate income 
through the production of soybeans and rice. Apart from this, we specifically focus on 
young adults in these villages by supporting them to develop small businesses. Since 
we started doing this, the rate of younger people leaving the villages and migrating 
elsewhere has declined demonstrably. This highlights the following: If development 
work is to be successful and sustainable, it has to enable people to earn a living in 
their own home countries. 
 
We ask you to support this kind of development work. With your donation, we’ll be 
able to, for example, build a solar-driven irrigation system for another village garden; 
or we’ll be able to extend the partnership with the University of Hohenheim’s Center 
for Agriculture in the Tropics and Subtropics; or we’ll be able to set up more funds 
which will help young entrepreneurs as they work on their business projects. By 
doing all of this, we’re countering one of the main causes of mass migration. It’s 
poverty, stupid!…using a slightly modified version of a famous Bill Clinton election 
campaign quote. 
 
Your donation helps fight it…effectively and sustainably. 
 
 
Best regards, 
 
 
 
Dr. Friedrich Keller-Bauer 
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1 The Situation within the Countries 
 
 
If a country is to do well, then its economy should grow at double the speed of its 
population; that’s what they say. If you look at the countries within which Sabab Lou 
is working, then you’ll notice that The Gambia exhibits a population growth of 3.2 per 
cent, while its economy (GDP) grows at a rate of 0.9 per cent with an inflation rate at 
5.9 per cent. In Ghana, the population grew at a rate of 2.4 per cent, while the 
economy grew at a rate of 4.0 per cent. The rate of inflation in 2014, though, 
amounted to a strapping 15.5 percent.  
 
Listed below are further indicators:1 
 

 The Gambia Ghana 

Population 1.93 m 26.79 m 

Growth Compared to Previous Year + 3.2 % + 2.4 % 

Rural Population 790,273 12,484,698 

Percentage of Rural Population to Total Population 41 % 47 % 

GDP in USD (after official exchange rate) 850.9 m 38,616.5 m 

GDP per capita in USD (after official exchange rate) 441.30 1,441.60 

GDP per capita in USD (after purchasing power parity) 1,630.50 4,081.70 

GDP growth compared to previous years 
2011 
2012 
2013 
2014 

 
- 4.3 % 
+5.3 % 
+4.8 % 
+0.9 % 

 
+15.0 % 
+7.9 % 
+7.6 % 
+4.0 % 

GDP per capita growth compared to previous years 
2011 
2012 
2013 
2014 

 
-7.4 % 
+2.5 %  
+1.4 % 
-2.3 % 

 
+11.3 % 
+6.7 % 
+4.8 % 
+1.6 % 

Percentage of Agriculture in GDP 21.4 % 22.4  % 

Inflation compared to previous years (consumer price index) 
2012 
2013 
2014 
2015 

 
4.3 % 
5.7 % 
5.9 % 
6.9 % (tentative) 

 
9.2 % 
11.6 % 
15.5 % 
17.1 % 

Percentage of population below the national poverty line 48.4 % (2010) 24.2 % (2012) 

Percentage of rural population below the national poverty line 73.9 % (2010) 37.9 % (2012) 

Net Migration -13,476 (2012) -49,999 (2012) 

 
Ghana has a population of 27 million inhabitants and is one of the more prosperous 
nations on the African continent. Rich gold deposits, as well as a widespread 
cultivation of cocoa, provide the country with a prosperous source of foreign income. 
Five years ago, the oil industry was also added to that list. The thrust of oil production 
in 2011 at the offshore Jubilee oil field had a significant impact on GDP growth in the 
following years. Currently, 110,000 barrels are being produced every day. However, 
the drop in oil prices has led to a 50 per cent decrease in projected revenue since 
mid-2014 and GDP growth has slowed down accordingly. And if that wasn’t enough, 
an unreliable budgetary policy, with its many tax breaks, nearly bankrupted the 
country, as inflation in the public sector skyrocketed and caused the IMF to step in 
and provide a loan worth USD 920 million in April of 2015. The inflation rate 
increased from 15.5 per cent in 2014 and reached a nauseating 17.1 per cent in 
2015. It will be interesting to see how the Ghanaian people react during the 
upcoming elections in 2016. The national poverty rate dropped to 24 per cent in 
2012, which is a rather low figure when compared to all of the other countries in sub-
Saharan Africa. In the rural areas of the country, though, the poverty rate increases 

                                                           
1 Source: The World Bank. Unless other years’ values are provided, the figures derive from 2014. 
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to 38 per cent, while in some remote regions in the northeastern part of the country, 
the poverty rate reaches a whopping 60 per cent.  
 

 
A village community in Chere, Northeastern Ghana 

 
The Gambia, a tiny country with around 1.9 million inhabitants, is one of the poorest 
countries in the world. According to the official exchange rate, the gross domestic 
product (GDP) per capita was USD 441 in 2014; when calculated according to 
purchasing-power parity, the figure was USD 1,630. The tourism industry accounts 
for 20 per cent of total GDP, but it incurred heavy losses in 2014 due to the ebola 
crisis. Due to this, GDP growth declined to 0. To a large extent, The Gambia is 
dependent on both bilateral and multilateral aid, however, donors are becoming 
increasingly concerned due to the country’s unreliable budgetary policies. This is why 
the debt service consumed 31 per cent of total household income. In April 2015, the 
IMF had to step in and provide an emergency loan in the amount of USD 10.9 million. 
Also worrying are the many reports of human rights violations, human trafficking and 
corruption. According to a survey from 2010, nearly half of all Gambians live below 
the poverty line. In rural areas, the situation is much worse. At 74 per cent, the 
poverty rate of the rural population is alarmingly high. Due to the extremely desperate 
situation, younger Gambians are searching for their salvation in wealthier countries. 
The Gambia has by far the highest rate of emigration among the sub-Saharan 
nations; the 2012 figures shown in this report have surely been surpassed. 
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2 Problems and Approaches towards Solutions 
 
 
The Problem 
The fundamental problem which we’re confronted with is the dire poverty which is 
prevalent all throughout sub-Saharan Africa. In 2012, 43 per cent of all of the people 
there lived under the poverty line2. In 1990, the reference year for the Millenium 
Development Goals, that number was 57 per cent. 
 

 
 
The poverty line is defined as a per capita daily income of USD 1.90, calculated 
according to the dollar purchasing-power parity of 2011. Worldwide poverty has 
declined from 37 per cent in 1990, to 13 per cent in 2012. It has probably sunken 
below 10 percent in 2015. In contrast, in sub-Saharan Africa there are over 100 
million more people today living in extreme poverty in comparison to 1990. If there 
were 288 million people back then, this means that nowadays, around 400 million 
Africans have to survive on less than USD 1.90 per day. Africa wasn’t able to keep 
up with the positive developments taking place around the rest of the world. The 
question is, ‘are the UN’s new development goals, which were decided upon on 
September 25th, 2015, even halfway realistic for Africa?’ According to the Sustainable 
Development Goals, by 2030, worldwide poverty should no longer exist. For Africa, 
this is a race against time, especially because the population growth there has 
persistently remained at 3 per cent for many years now. To put things into 
perspective; worldwide population growth has remained at around one per cent for 
the past 10 years. With regard to the global fight against poverty, Africa is 
tremendously lagging behind. 
 
On top of this, the overwhelming majority of poor people are living in the rural areas 
of Africa. Of the 600 million people who live there, around 60 per cent are extremely 
poor. Rampant poverty, especially in the rural areas, can take many different forms. 
There are few job opportunities and subsistence farming is not enough to live on and, 
consequently, people there have no regular income or no income at all. If they 
wanted to build something of their own, there is a lack of capital to start such an 
endeavor, and since they can’t provide something in the form of collateral, they have 
no chance of borrowing money. In other words, they have no chance of escaping the 

                                                           
2 The World Bank: Poverty in a Rising Africa, Washington 2016. 
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poverty trap. No work, no money; that's the fundamental problem. But if that’s the 
case, you could just solve the problem with money; period. Well, one would think. 
 
 
Previous Approaches 
It may sound absurd, but donors and money have never been lacking. For over half a 
century, a lot of money, both bilaterally and multilaterally, has been put towards 
Africa, especially south of the Sahara. But you have to wonder, where is the success, 
especially when the poverty rate remains stagnant? 400 million people are living in 
extreme poverty in this part of the world. Has development aid completely failed? It‘s 
the relentless and inescapable poverty which forces especially the young 
“backways”, as they say, and puts them at the mercy of illegal migration. Judging by 
the poverty-induced mass movements, we can conclude that both international and 
national development assistance has completely and utterly failed. 
 
The failure of the development assistance up until now is apparent when looking at 
various singled-out cases: the many deteriorating wells that no longer pump water 
because parts are missing; nurseries which are completely overgrown and out of 
control because there is no money for staff; the fish markets which are completely 
empty because nothing has been set aside for their maintenance. It’s a shame that 
such cases were not dealt with in a sustainable manner. The beneficiaries didn’t put 
any money aside for maintenance and repairs and the people who were providing 
them their assistance didn’t even bother to take care of that. If development work is 
to be sucessful and sustainable, it has to provide labor for the people in their own 
home country. That’s what didn’t happen in all of these cases. 
 
 
Our Approach 

 
What do we do to ensure that our projects lead to sustainable success? 
 
Firstly, we act entrepreneurially 
We support entrepreneurial projects which vary between classic micro-credit projects 
and larger agricultural projects such as the production of vegetables or field crops 
such as soybeans or rice. We’re not just providing the money; we’re implementing 
the projects in a way that helps the beneficiaries build up their own businesses and 
earn their own income. It’s all about helping others help themselves. We only provide 
money when we see that the will is there to do something useful with it and to turn an 
entrepreneurial idea into a reality. 
 
Secondly, we accompany our project partners through the process 
This goes without saying: we accompany the beneficiaries as they build their 
businesses. Together with them, we plan and implement the projects and guide, 
monitor and evaluate them as time goes on. We remain by their side until they can 
make it on their own, meaning until the projects can run on their own. In order to 
accomplish this, we’ve set up local organizations which remain very close to the 
action while the projects are being implemented. They coach, educate and of course 
encourage. 

 
Thirdly, we act sustainably 
We aim to ensure that our partners are capable of operating the projects on their 
own. This means that they’re able to save enough money to secure a living on the 
one hand, and to continue operating the business on the other. It’s only at this point 
when we pull back. Additionally, we make sure that things are done sustainably and 
we do so by gently and carefully using natural resources. This is how we work with 
renewable energy. The pumping and irrigation systems in our projects are powered 
using solar energy and we also rely on sustainable agricultural methods and 
measures.  
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3 Projects and Evaluation 
 
 
So Memu Project, Offinso, Ashanti Region, Ghana 
Together with our partner organization the First Step Foundation, we’re applying the 
classic microcredit project model to help poor women build up a small-business 
operation. The loans have a term of 12 months and amount to an average of 250 
Ghanian Cedis each (around EURO 60). During the reporting year, the amount of 
loan borrowers rose 12 per cent from 195 to 213 and the total worth of the loans 
granted rose 14 per cent from 46,150 Ghanian Cedis (EURO 11,076) to 52,900 
Ghanian Cedis (EURO 12,696). Altogether, 4 defaults worth a total of 631 Ghanian 
Cedis (EURO 151) were reported, of which 2 were related to death and disease and 
the other 2 were due to a change of residence. The default rate of a high-risk group 
(many women are infected with HIV) valued at one per cent is considered minimal. 
 
As for the evaluation of the project, we attach great importance to making sure our 
actions have a lasting impact. This is why we’re not only gathering information on the 
defaults during the reporting year, but we’re also asking the women if they’re still in 
business the first and second year after their loans have expired. Unfortunately, we 
weren’t able to find out about the status of all of the women, as some of them moved 
away without letting us know and, therefore, we don’t know if they’re still in business 
or not. This explains the noticeable difference between the 29 loan borrowers from 
the previous year and the 37 loan borrowers from the year before that.  
 

So Memu Project 2015 2014 2013 

Number of loans granted 213 195 175 

Value of loans granted in Ghanian Cedis (GHS) 52,900 46,150 35,000 

Value of loans granted in EURO 13,255 11,076 9,450 

Number of defaults in the reporting year 4 1 0 

Borrowers in 2014 who are still in business in 2015 166 -- -- 

Borrowers in 2013 who are still in business in 2016 138 --  -- 

 
Another aspect of this project is its remarkable sustainability. The First Step 
Foundation, which works with a loan fund in the amount of EURO 16,540, must no 
longer be subsidized. It’s now able to fund itself with the interest income earned and 
the German foundation only has an advisory function. This is a huge success of 
which we’re very proud. 
 

 
She’s also as proud as can be because she and her hair salon are both a success.  
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Anoshe Women Project, Chereponi District, Northeast Ghana 
Together with our partner organization, Anoshe Women Group, we’re supporting the 
women’s group Anoshe Women as they cultivate field crops. During the reporting 
year, there were 450 women from five different villages in the district who were a part 
of the group. Each of them planted 1 acre (around 0.4 hectares) with soybeans, 
sometimes mixed with millet of rice. They were able to harvest a total of 157.5 tons of 
soybeans on a total area of 180 hectares. At an average price of 120 Ghanian Cedis 
per 100 kg, the total revenue amounted to 189,000 Ghanian Cedis (EURO 45,360) 
which means an average of 420 Cedis (EURO 100) per woman. The women were 
provided with services to plough their fields, they were given seeds to sow, and they 
were supported when harvesting and selling their crops. In addition, our partner 
organization started “grain banking”, an activity which focused on storing away a 
portion of the crops after harvest and selling it later at a higher market price. The goal 
of the campaign was to accumulate more reserves in order to financially secure the 
project.  
 
You’re probably asking yourself, ‘is an average income of EURO 100 actually 
capable of helping these women out of extreme poverty?’ Crops are planted during 
the rainy season and that season usually lasts for 150 days, from the end of June 
until the end of November. That’s an income of EURO 0.67 per day, not considering 
the labor performed by the woman and her family. She will have earned a bit more 
because she planted not only soybeans, but millet as well. Since our support 
encompasses primarily the soybean business, we didn’t include the additional 
income earned from the other crops. Be that as it may, a daily income of EURO 0.60 
to EURO 1.00 is an alarmingly low wage. And yet, for a person living under the 
poverty line of USD 1.90 (EURO 1.70) per day, it’s not a low wage. It’s a wage that 
might actually help them get over that poverty line. 
 

 
A student from the University of Hohenheim explains how soy is cultivated 

 
One problem is the area’s soil fertility, which has been declining in the past years and 
which has, consequently, led to lower yields in harvest. All things relative, satisfactory 
yields were reported during the reporting year but this isn’t guaranteed. For this 
reason, we decided to launch the interdisciplinary project “Sustainable Agriculture in 
Northeast Ghana” in 2012 together with the Center for Agriculture in the Tropics and 
Subtropics of the University of Hohenheim. Since then, four students each year have 
been sent to the Anoshe Women Project during the rainy season with the main goal 
of improving production while implementing aspects of sustainability which means 
not harming or depleting natural resources. More specifically, at the end of this 
reporting year, for the first time, there will be detailed proposals for soil management, 
planting, fertilization and weed control, as well as group organization. We're now able 
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to implement the most important measures. We’re not expecting an increase in soil 
fertility directly in the first year, but preventing the soil from any further degradation 
would indeed be an important step in the right direction. 
 
These are all approaches which promise success and, therefore, we’ll continue to 
implement them. However, there are other successes which shouldn’t be overlooked. 
For instance, the downward trend in youth migration in the project villages. It needs 
to be understood that this area is dealing mostly with seasonal migration. During the 
dry season, many of the young men move to the wealthier areas in the south and 
work in the illegal and life-threatening gold-mining industry. Some of them never 
return. 
 
Development aid is only sustainably effective when the people have work in their 
home regions and they’re able to earn their own living. With this in mind, the project 
performed as follows: 
 

Anoshe Women Project 2015 2014 2013 2012 

Residents in the participating villages 7,250 7,150 7,050 n/a 

Number of women involved in the project 450 450 350 350 

Total yield in tons 157.5 151 n/a n/a 

Total income in GHS 189,000 165,825 61,530 68,250 

Total income in EUROS 45,360 39,798 16,613 18,427 

Earnings per woman in EUROS 100 88 48 53 

Net Migration -41 -70 -165 n/a 

 
During the reporting year, the project was granted EURO 18,161.33. This amount 
consisted of: 
 (i) funding the partner organization with EURO 10,335.55. This includes a grant from 
March totaling EURO 8,016.55 for fuel, maintenance and repair of the tractors, as 
well as an additional EURO 2,319.00 for the project administration.  
(ii) other project costs totaling EURO 7,825.78 which mainly included expenses for 
the project “Sustainable Agriculture in Northeast Ghana”.  
 
 
Baddibu Project, Upper Baddibu District, The Gambia 
With this project, Sabab Lou and our partner, the Rural Development Organization, 
are supporting around 400 women and youths from 4 neighboring villages as they 
cultivate vegetables. The women and youths are operating communal gardens 
covering a total area of 12 hectares. The gardens are watered by solar-powered 
pumps and irrigation systems, even during the dry season. During the season from 
December 2014 to the beginning of June 2015, the women harvested a total of 
around 115 tons of vegetables; mostly tomatoes and onions, but also local varieties 
such as bitter tomato and okra. They made a profit of almost 2 million Gambian 
Dalasi, which converts into EURO 39,000. This translates into an income of EURO 
100 per woman. As it looks now, a similar profit will be made during the current 
season until the beginning of June 2016.  
 
An income of EURO 100 per person in one five-month season means that each 
person was making EURO 0.67 per day, which is exactly how much a woman in the 
Anoshe Women Group was earning. In the same way, also for these women living in 
the most bitter of poverty, their earnings may help in the end to feed their families 
and to guarantee a steady income during the dry season. 
 
The high harvest rate also poses the problem of not being able to sell the vegetables 
in a timely manner. For this reason, we’ve partnered together with the universities of 
Stuttgart and Hohenheim to implement a project called "Sustainable Vegetable 
Production in The Gambia". The project is being funded by Engagement Global, an 
organization of the German Federal Ministry for Economic Cooperation and 
Development, and by the federal state of Baden-Württemburg. It deals with 
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production issues such as storage, cooling, processing, and marketing. During the 
reporting year, four students were on-site working on these issues and two students 
will be sent to the project this year. 
 

 
Tomato harvest in the Baddibu Project 

 
In addition to vegetable production, we’re implementing a project which specifically 
focuses on young adults between the ages of 15 and 25 years old. This group was 
especially hit hard with large numbers of migration in the past few years. With the 
help of a credit fund totaling EURO 20,000, we’re able to support small business 
projects such as the sale of vegetables, the further processing of tomato paste and 
marmelade, and/or the transporting of goods. Although it increased again in the 
reporting year compared to 2014, migration remains on a much lower level than in 
2013. Maybe it would be going to far if we said that the implemented measures are 
directly responsible for that, but they do indeed appear to have made an impact. It’s a 
small success, but it’s also an important one. 
 
Using figures, the project is depicted below: 
 

Baddibu Project 2015/2016 2014/2015 2013/2014 

Residents in the participating villages 1,910 2,005 1,824 

Women involved in the project 400 400 320 

Total return in tons  115 n/a 

Total return in GMD  1,938,278 446,123 

Total return in EUROS  38,766 8,922 

Earnings per woman in EUROS  97 28 

Net Migration  -16 -7 -71 

 
In total, EURO 117,727.85 in grants went into the project during the reporting year, of 
which EURO 61,961.10 represents a special position. This includes the granted 
loans from previous years which were used to invest in the water facilities. The loans 
were credited in the reporting year as part of a debt waiver and were allocated to 
project-related expenses. But as long these expenses were not made in the reporting 
year, they should be excluded for the sake of evaluation. Other expenses for the 
project were:  
(i) setting up a loan fund for the small business projects amounting to EURO 

20,031.55 
(ii) extending the water system in the villages of Dutabullu and Kalataba with EURO 

5,216.55 
(iii) paying for unforeseen repairs for the water system in Chamen which cost a total 

of EURO 11,553.10 
(iv) funding the partner organization with EURO 8,016.55 
(v) other project costs amounting to EURO 10,949.00, a large part of which was 

used for the project “Sustainable Vegetable Production in the Gambia”. 
  
 
 



11 
 

4 Governing Bodies of the Foundation 
 
Governing bodies of the foundation are the Board of Directors and the Supervisory 
Board. 
 
The Board of Directors during the reporting year consisted of Dr. Friedrich Keller-
Bauer, who, at the same time, served as Chairman of the Board, Martina Herzog, 
who served as Chief Financial Officer, and Hans-Peter Beutelspacher, who served 
as Chief Communications Officer. The latter two members joined the board in 
October of 2015.   
 
Members of the foundation’s Supervisory Board consisted of Edith Lanfer from 
Grabenstetten, Michael Barner from Tübingen, and Achim von Heynitz from Berlin. 
Chairman of the Board was Achim von Heynitz. Dr. Steffen Schniepp from Stuttgart 
replaced Michael Barner, who stepped down from his position in June of 2015.  
 
The Board of Directors and the Supervisory Board committed their time and efforts 
on a voluntary basis.  
 
 
5 Financial Report and Fiscal Aspects 
 
The financial statements up until 12/31/2015 were prepared by the accounting firm 
Dürkop Möller und Partner (DMP) in Hamburg and are based on the accounts 
prepared by DMP, as well as the documents and information provided to them by 
Sabab Lou.  
 
 
Profit & Loss Statement for the Priod of January 1st to December 31st, 2015 
 

 2015 (EUROS) 2014 (EUROS) 
I. Not for profit area   
 1. Received donations 60,106.99 91,777.35 
 2. Project expenses -134,659.57 -102,568.22 
 3. Depreciation of capital assets -1,067.99 -1,565.99 
 4. Other expenses -28,096.50 -22,812.42 

 5. Not for profit result -103,717.07 -35,169.28 
   
II. Asset management   
 1. Earnings 45,703.86 20,232.57 
 2. Expenses -15,271.48 -4,425.03 

 3. Asset management result 30,432.38 15,807.54 
   

III. Foundation’s result -73,284.69 -19,361.74 
   
IV. Remaining balance from the previous year 83.04 6,994.78 
   
V.  Release of free reserves 7,500 12,450.00 
   

VI. Remaing balance carried forward -65,701.65 83.04 
 
 
Comments on the Profit and Loss Statement 
 
Received Donations 
Big donations amounting to over EURO 10,000.00 dropped from a total sum of 
EURO 68,687.50 to EURO 12,500.00. The larger donations from the previous year 
were raised specifically for investments in the Baddibu Project. In contrast, smaller 
donations up to EURO 1,000.00 increased from a total of EURO 23,089.85 to EURO 
47,606.99.   
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Project Expenses 
The project expenses, which are made up mostly of grants going directly into the 
projects, increased around 31 percent during the reporting year to EURO 
134,659.57. This includes the special position of EURO 61,961.10, referring to the 
loans from previous years which were used for the water facilities in the Baddibu 
Project. As part of a debt waiver, the sum is now re-allocate for project-related 
expenses. The actual expenditure for projects in the reporting year decreased by this 
amount to EURO 72,698.47. 
 
Other Expenses 
The rise in other expenses resulted from the increase in personnel costs from EURO 
998.99 to EURO 11,372.66 in 2015. This amount was spent on building up the 
foundation’s public relations. The colleague who is responsible for such work was 
employed part-time as of April 2015. On the other hand, the entertainment costs, 
which make up the second largest share in this cost category, decreased from EURO 
12,765.96 to EURO 8,661.26.   
 
Foundation’s Result 
The foundation ended the year with an operating loss of EURO 73,284.69. This was 
caused by the re-allocation of former loans in the amount of EURO 61,961.10 to 
project-related expenses, as well as by unforeseen repair costs in the amount of 
EURO 11,553.10 for the water systems in the village of Chamen.  
 
 
Financial Statement up until 12/31/2015 
 
Assets 

   12/31/2015 (EUROS)    12/21/2014 (EUROS) 

A. Capital assets   

 I. Intangible Assets                     3.00 324.00 

 II. Other machinery and equipment               2,247.00     1,249.00 

               2,250.00     1,573.00 

   

B. Short-term assets   
 I. Other assets                 21,461.77  83,170.86 

 II. Securities                388,513.00 405,105.06 

 III. Cash balances                  18,803.00 18,645.07 

                428,778.10 506,920.99 

   
C. Accrued expenses                    5,770.25 1,589.05 

   

                436,798.35 510,083.04 

 
Liabilities 

  

 
A. Equity 

  

 I. Endowment 500,000.00 500,000.00 

 III. Free reserves 0.00 7,500.00 

 V. Balance carried forward -65,701.65 83.04 

 434,298.35 507,583.04 

   

B. Provisions   

 Other provisions 2,500.00 2,500.00 

   

 436,798.35 510,083.04 
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Comments on Assets 
 
Intangible Assets 
This refers to the website which was written off in the reporting year as planned.  
 
Other Business Equipment 
A laptop and a printer were purchased for the CFO.  
 
Other Assets 
Due to the re-allocation of former loans in the amount of EURO 61,961.10 to project-
related expenses, the balance was reduced by exactly that amount. The plan for 
2016 is to proceed with the re-allocation of loans in the amount of EURO 20,665.40 
for the So Memu Project and the Anoshe Women Project. 
 
Accrued Expenses 
These consist mostly of accruing training costs, as well as the D&O insurance for the 
months from January to June 2015. 
 
 
Comments on Liabilities 
 
Free Reserves 
According to § 58 No. 7a of the German Abgabeordnung (AO), a third of the asset 
management surplus has been contributed to free reserves in the previous years. In 
the reporting year, EURO 7,500.00 were taken from the asset management surplus 
to compensate for this deficit. 
 
Balance Carried Forward 
The foundation recorded a loss in the reporting year. Taking into consideration the 
hidden reserves of the assets of the foundation, this loss results in a EURO 
18,875.45 reduction in the endowment. The reduction of the endowment has been 
jointly ageed upon with the governmental supervisory authorities.    
 
Provisions 
For the expenses covering the preparation of the accounting and Annual Financial 
Statement 2015. 
 
 
 
Tax Aspects 
The foundation is registered with the Bad Urach tax office under tax number 
89078/32327. 
 
On January 14th, 2014, the foundation was certified as tax exempted for promoting 
charitable purposes in development aid (acc. § 52 Section 2 Article 1 No. 7 and 15 
AO) for the years 2010 to 2012. The foundation is thus exempted from corporate tax 
and trade tax. On January 3rd, 2014, the tax office confirmed that the submission of 
the tax exemption form for withholding tax is sufficient for capital gains which accrue 
up until December 31st, 2016. 
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6 Sabab Lou Evaluation Report 
 
 
Would you like to know how efficiently we work? The efficiency of an organization 
can be measured by indicators which are defined by institutions such as the German 
Central Institute for Social Issues (DZI) or the American based Charity Navigator. 
The most important indicators are as follows: 
 
Donations/Grants 
2012: 76,212.75 EUROS 
2013: 66,665.00 EUROS 
2014: 91,777.35 EUROS 
2015: 60,106.99 EUROS 
 
Project Expenses 
These are set in relation to the total expenditure. Total expenditure consists of (i) 
project expenses, (ii) depreciation of capital assets, (iii) other expenses, and (iv) 
asset management costs. The project expenses in 2015 are adjusted for special 
expenses caused by the re-allocation of previously granted loans. 
 
2012: 61,475.34 EUROS to 76,998.74 EUROS of total expenditure = 80 per cent 
2013: 76,735.97 EUROS to 97,685.68 EUROS of total expenditure = 79 per cent 
2014: 102,568.22 EUROS to 131,371.66 EUROS of total expenditure = 78 per cent 
2015: 72,698.47 EUROS to 117,134.44 EUROS of total expenditure = 62 per cent 
 
 
Administrative Expenses (including marketing expenses) 
These are viewed as in relation to the total expenditure. Less than 15 per cent are 
very good, while 15 to 25 per cent are good. The higher costs in 2015 are primarily a 
result of higher personnel costs caused by the employment of PR officer. 
 
2012: 15,523.40 EUROS to 76,998.74 EUROS of total expenditure = 20 per cent 
2013: 20,949.71 EUROS to 97,685.68 EUROS of total expenditure = 21 per cent 
2014: 28,803.44 EUROS to 131,371.66 EUROS of total expenditure = 22 per cent 
2015: 44,435.97 EUROS to 117,134.44 EUROS of total expenditure = 38 per cent 
 
 
Marketing Expenses 
Up to 10 per cent of the total expenditure is rated as very good. In 2015, the 
foundation carried out 3 mailings which included the annual report, the foundation 
report, and Christmas cards. The online donation portal on the foundation’s internet 
site was also set up.  
 
2012: 1,299.11 EUROS to 76,998.74 EUROS of total expenditure = 2 per cent 
2013: 8,040.01 EUROS to 97,785.68 EUROS of total expenditure = 8 per cent 
2014: 12,765.96 EUROS to 131,371.66 EUROS of total expenditure = 10 per cent 
2015: 8,661.26 EUROS to 117,134.44 EUROS of total expenditure = 7 per cent 
 
Marketing Efficiency 
This is defined as the EURO amount necessary to acquire 1 Euro in donations. From 
0 to 0.10 EUROS is a very good result.  
 
2012: 1,299.11 EUROS to 76,212.75 EUROS of donations = 0.02 EUROS 
2013: 8,040.11 EUROS to 66,665.00 EUROS of donations = 0.12 EUROS 
2014: 12,765.96 EUROS to 91,777.35 EUROS of donations = 0.14 EUROS 
2015: 8,661.26 EUROS to 60,106.99 EUROS of donations = 0.14 EUROS 
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Sabab Lou Foundation 
Postal address: 
Ziegelstraße 22 
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Germany 

 
T. 0049-7382-9389405 
F. 0049-7328-9389406 

info@sabab-lou.de 
www.sabab-lou.de 

 
Donations Account 
Stiftung Sabab Lou 
Account Nr. 120915 

Bank Routing Nr. (BLZ) 613 700 24 
 

IBAN DE20 6137 0024 0012 0915 00 
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